S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
on Monday 19th October 2015 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mr K Reynolds, Mr M Narborough, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mrs Cornwell (Clerk) 
Ms Melanie Stephan, Mr Chris Tilley and Mr Steve Swavey – Clayland 
    Apologies: None
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 5th October 2015:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Evans, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None
4. To receive questions from the public: None
5. To discuss with Clayland Estates, the Outline Planning Application for land adjacent to 150 Grimston Road:
Mr Tilley gave an explanation as to why the Outline Planning Application has been moved forward. He said that recent events outlined by the Borough Council regarding the lack of the necessary 5 year land supply had brought forward discussions with the Borough Council to bring forward sites within West Norfolk which have been identified as preferred sites. It was explained that if Clayland do not respond, there is a fear that other sites may jump the que and bring their sites forward in advance of the more suitable sites.

The Outline Planning Application as it is is not designed with as much detail as they would have hoped, but Clayland would like to bring the site forward as a standalone site, with strong links to cycle/footpaths with neighbouring sites and consultation with the Parish Council and the local Highways Authority. The site access/exit is proposed in one place, between 144 and 150 Grimston Road. Clayland Estates realize that this is not an ideal solution but felt that one larger, wider entrance more suitable, with the possibility of a filter lane.  With regards to the deliverability of the site, Clayland feel that if their land is incorporated into the large site, it will take a lot longer to develop and will get tied up with the larger developers. They felt that to open up the site for traffic into the larger Knight’s Hill development would also create problems with the Ecology Mitigation site and increase the distance to travel through the site. They feel that for sustainability and achievability it is better to go alone, but ultimately the entrance/exit to the site will be a Highways decision.

Detail: The proposal is for 72 houses with mixed densities within the acreage, ranging from 12 to 13, up to 25 to 30 for the smaller properties. Mr Price explained the current situation regarding the proposed numbers and densities of the Knight’s Hill site. He said that the Parish Council were trying to reduce the numbers and had provided evidence through the Traffic Appraisal Report which was produced in 2012. This clearly stated that a number of junctions through the Parish were close to capacity and the Langley Road junction was already over capacity. Mr Tilley said that Clayland would be happy to go back and take another look at density levels on the proposed site. Mr Price mentioned that the Borough Council states a density level of 16 properties per hectare within the SADMP Document for South Wootton. He said there are concerns with regards to the effect on the AONB and that the proposals for the larger Knight’s Hill development had stated a higher density of housing fronting onto Grimston Road, with lower levels towards to rear of the site. This, the Parish Council feels is the wrong way round. Currently properties on Grimston Road, have larger gardens, with lower density.  Members also expressed that any Affordable Homes should be pepper pot across the development site, not all situated in one area. Mr Tilley replied and said that all the Affordable Homes provided by Clayland Estates are built to the same specification as those for private purchase. They all have the same front doors, in curtilage parking, porches etc and can be delivered in this way. 
The proposals at present do not incorporate any amenity land on site. On the neighbouring site there is a large area specifically identified as an Ecology Mitigation site. Clayland appreciate that they are duty bound to deliver amenity space, but feel that the amenity land should be delivered off site through S106 payments. Members asked when Clayland anticipate starting; Chris Tilley replied and explained that Flood Risk, Contamination, Archeology and Ecology reports had all been done.  He said that the Outline Application would probably take about 6 months to go through, another 6 months for the Detailed Application, so it would be approximately 15 to 18 months before ground work would commence. 
Mr Reynolds asked if Clayland had looked at the services within the area and explained the problems currently experienced by residents. Problems with the Electricity Sub-Station have a knock on effect to the water and sewage. Mr Tilley explained that the developers have to help pay for the upgrades which would be necessary. Mr Reynolds also asked where the proposed cycle routes would go.  Mr Tilley replied and said that they had taken on board the comments of the Parish Council at previous meetings and they would connect with the new Knight’s Hill development. 

What’s next? 

Mr Tilley said that an Outline Planning Application would be worked on over the next few weeks; dealing with the issues raised and would hopefully be molded into something acceptable for everyone. He said that density levels would be looked at again with the hope of trying to reduce a little. Members asked if NCC Highways Dept has seen the Application, Mr Tilley explained that this will happen when the Outline Application is submitted, as they are a consultee. 

Ms Stephan said that currently all their development sites are of a very high standard, every house built is unique, using local traditional materials. Ms Stephan and Mr Tilley monitor each build, the design and the quality. On the proposed site at Grimston Road they are currently working  on approximately 9% of bungalows, 50% Affordable/smaller 2 bed private purchase, possibly some apartments and the remainder larger 4/5 bedroom properties. They have a smaller but similar site they are working on in Watton at the moment and would be happy to organize a site visit.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.
7.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 2nd November 2015, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
2nd November 2015
       
          

     
                           Chairman
